OVHLA (Ottawa Valley Health Libraries Association) Meeting
Minutes of Friday, June 13th, 2003
CCOHTA – 1.30 p.m.
PRESENT:
Anna Garoufalis (The Ottawa Hospital)
Kaitryn Campbell (CCOHTA
Phillip Allan (CFMGHQ/NDMC)
Jennifer Armstrong (guest)
Janet Joyce (CCOHTA)
Becky Skidmore (CCOHTA)
Shaila Mensinkai (CCOHTA)
Dianne Kharouba (University of Ottawa, Health Sciences Library)
Judith van Berkom (Heart Institute)
Susan Rolleston (Royal Ottawa Hospital)
Mirielle Ethier-Danis (SCO Health Service)
Pat Johnston (CHEO)
Bev Brown (CISTI)
Nancy Roberts (CDHA)
Jill Jensen (CCOHTA)
Deborah Scott Douglas (CMA)
Liz Czanyo (CMA)
Deidre Green (CMA)
Rosemary Spalding (Health Canada)
Sascha Davis (The Ottawa Hospital)

1. Welcome (Becky Skidmore)
Becky welcomed the group. Each attendee introduced his or herself.

2. Approval of Minutes
Approved by Deborah Scott Douglas, seconded by Dianne Kharouba

3. Web Site Report (Web Committee - Mirielle Ethier-Danis)
The Committee is working to find a host for the website. Until a host is found, not much can be done. Mirielle asked the group if they had any suggestions. Anna suggested Magma or Market Access. Becky suggested it might be possible to find a reliable host through one’s home email account.
ACTION: Members to submit web-hosting ideas or suggestions to Mirielle, methier@scohs.on.ca, or Risa Shorr, rshorr@ottawahospital.on.ca.’

4. DOCLINE Update (Bev Brown)
The University of Connecticut is hosting the Electronic Funds Transfer System (EFTS), an electronic billing system for DOCLINE. Users can now logon on to EFTS website and the email feature is coming.
For the Ottawa DOCLINE User Group, using Access to generate the list has been the problem since no one at CISTI knows how to use it well. Bev has approached the Pacific Northwest Coordinator of DOCLINE (Andrea) to see if she could put the list together for us. She has agreed and sent Bev samples of what she’s done for other chapters. Bev proposes that we use Andrea’s services to produce the list. The OVHLA group is in DOCLINE and the participants in the group can be changed at any time. The list is updated 4 times a year. If updates are needed the group should pick a date to do so. Bev proposed the two dates of July 6th or October 5th. The group agreed upon October 5th.
ACTION: Bev will send out a message to the group reminding them of the date should they wish to update their serials holdings list.
4. TOH ILL Policy Changes (Anna Garoufalis)
New Policy
$2.00 charge per article for OVHLA libraries that do not have a free reciprocal borrowing agreement with TOH Library Services. Effective date: April 15, 2003
Process
E-mail messages were sent to all OVHLA members (U of O excluded) informing them of a pending change to TOH’s Interlibrary Loans/Document Delivery (ILL) policies. Libraries wishing to establish reciprocal resource sharing agreements in mutually relevant subject areas were asked to review the attached criteria for a reciprocal borrowing agreement, sign and fax the completed form to Library Services by April 15th, 2003. Libraries connected to the University of Ottawa’s Health Sciences Centre were to be excluded from the fee. They received a message stating only that TOH ILL policies were changing but that the existing resource sharing agreement with U of O Health Sciences Centre would continue as it had.
Rationale
The changes to the ILL policy were implemented to provide answers - whether temporary or long-term - to the issues Library Services needed to address, i.e.:
1. Need to revise and formalize policies and to streamline processes (had been in the works for quite some time)
2. Budgetary (Library Services were mandated to find additional revenues for F2004)
The policy is intended to address the difficult economic realities for TOH and is NOT an attempt to exclude OVHLA members. TOH Library Services has minimized the impact on OVHLA members not able to participate in the reciprocal borrowing agreement by establishing a low fee policy (i.e., the same low fee that is charged TOH researchers).
ACTION: None. For information only.
5. Continuing Education (Becky Skidmore)
During the past year 2 CE events were held. Both were fully subscribed to and received positive feedback. Becky asked the group if there is ongoing interest in CE courses and if anyone had any suggestions. Some suggestions put forward were:
- Systematic reviews (done by Janet or Shaila from CCOHTA)
- Database searching for more complex databases, such as Embase or Biosis
- New open access publishing issues
- PDA’s
- Project management / time management
- Part two of this year’s CEs – Reference Manager and PubMed
ACTION: Becky will send out an email to the group asking people to vote on CE choices.
6. UNYOC Conference (Becky Skidmore, Sascha Davis)
Jeff Garvey of the Upstate New York and Ontario Chapter (UNYOC) of the Medical Library Association approached OVHLA in February to discuss the possibility of co-hosting or co-sponsoring the UNYOC 2004 conference in Ottawa. For financial reasons, the OVHLA Executive, Bev Brown and Pat Johnston met and decided that co-hosting and endorsing the conference would be the best idea. This would mean that OVHLA would bear none of the financial responsibility associated with sponsoring the event. As a first step, UNYOC asked that we initiate a search for an appropriate site. Sascha Davis approached several local hotels and produced a short list of three, which Becky, Sascha and Jeff visited on June 12th. The site selection will be finalized this summer. UNYOC would like OVHLA to facilitate local arrangements and assist with all areas of the conference in any degree that we’d feel comfortable with.
ACTION: A sheet was passed around for those interested in signing up as volunteers (see end of Minutes). Members not in attendance who would like to be involved can contact Becky. Becky will keep everyone posted as details progress.
7. The National Capital Regional Library Consortium (NCRLC) Update (Pat Johnston)
The last meeting of this group was December 2002. It was the consensus of the members that the individual member’s needs were bigger at the moment then the groups, and thus limited commonality of purpose. The group agreed that all activities of the group be suspended for the immediate future.
ACTION: Pat will keep OVHLA informed should activities resume.
8. NRDC Labour Market Analysis (Becky Skidmore)
An NRDC Market Analyst, Robert Trehan, contacted Becky regarding a shortage of health library technicians in the region. He would like to know if any of us has information on staffing issues in regards to this shortage. Becky provided him with some limited, anecdotal information. He will provide us with a copy of any information that he finds if we are interested. This query appears to be a result of Pat Johnston contacting HRDC after her problems in finding a qualified library technician for the consumer health library job at CHEO.
ACTION: Becky can follow up with Robert Trehan or members can contact him directly if they have any information they wish to share. Contact details are available from Becky.
9. Treasurer’s Report (Rosemary Spalding)
ACCOUNTS SEPT 2003 BALANCE JUNE 2003 BALANCE
SAVINGS $1000.36
Interest earned $2.10
New Savings Total $1002.46
CHEQUING $1404.65
Expenses
CE Room Rental charges $390 (195 x 2)
CE Presenter gifts $80 (40 x 2)
Hostess gift for potluck $15
Total Expenses $485
Income
CE course fees $660
3 new memberships $60
Total Income $720
Income - Expenses $720 - $485
Total Income $235
New Chequing Total $1639.65
Savings + Chequing Total $2642.11
There was some discussion about a cut-off date in order to create a list of member institutions to be distributed to the membership. It was suggested that the end of June be the date for inclusion in the initial membership list for 2003/2004. It was suggested that future invoices include the benefits of OVHLA membership.
ACTION: OVHLA Executive will devise a letter outlining benefits that Rosemary can include with her invoices.
11. Roundtable
Phillip Allan (Canadian Forces Medical Group HQ Library)
The Library at Canadian Forces Medical Group HQ in the NDMC building continues to function normally. There are no plans to close the Library or eliminate the Librarian position. Any reports from the media regarding the closing of the NDMA building are misleading. The Ambulatory Health Care Centre, which occupies the ground floor of the building and is what remains of the hospital that once occupied the entire building, is scheduled to move in 2005 / 2006. It is moving to a building to be built on the campus of the Montfort Hospital where there will be a partnership between the two institutions. The CFMG HQ, to which the Library reports and which occupies 80% of the NDMC building, has no plans at this time to relocate. Internal sources suggest that CFMG HQ is likely to remain at the NDMC building until at least 2009.
Phillip will be eligible to retire in Dec 2004 after 30 years of service but he may stay on for a few years more for pension reasons. The fate of the library and the librarian position remain uncertain. Should the library be slated for closure, Philip will try to ensure that the Library resources are disposed of in a manner that would not be detrimental to the health libraries in the region. If other libraries in the region were to be interested in taking part of the collection, he would try to arrange that.
Bev Brown (CISTI)
CISTI E-Business project
CISTI's E-Business project is a major initiative at CISTI to improve client service. The project will be completed this summer and will provide a re-designed client registration database, new "List Orders" functionality, revised billing programs, improved statements and invoices and instant registration. Clients will also have the ability to set limits on expenditures for individual accounts and access sales statistics and other reports.
Secure Desktop Delivery (SDD)
CISTI plans to release an SDD option for document delivery in Dec. 2003. The service will deliver articles in an encrypted format to the client's desktop. Clients will be able to open, view and print the item once. Encryption technology will ensure that the article cannot be stored or forwarded in any useable format. To offer the service, CISTI is negotiating document delivery licenses with individual publishers. The option will be available only for those titles for which CISTI has a publisher agreement. All clients will be assessed copyright fees.
Anna Garoufalis (The Ottawa Hospital)
Library Services is still looking for a new Director. The Library got the Elsevier deal with the University. There is a project underway to integrate Library Services' Consumer Health Information Service (CHIS), the Patient Decision Support Services of Annette O'Connor (the Canada Chair in Health Care Consumer Decision Support), and CME's Learning Centre at the library of the Civic campus. Renovations are slated for the Civic campus library.
Risa Shorr and Sascha Davis gave an oral presentation at CHLA in Edmonton regarding the amalgamation of the collections of the 3 campuses.
Pat Johnston (CHEO)
Pam Le Moine, the Coordinator of the Kaitlin Atkinson Family Resource Library, is retiring on June 30. The new Coordinator, Beth Wood from Burlington, Vermont, has experience in a consumer health library in a hospital setting. Beth joined CHEO on June 9, and is currently receiving her orientation and handover from Pam.
Nancy Roberts (CDHA)
The Library has gone from a 2 day/week schedule to 3 /weekdays due to a surge in demand. Word appears to be out that CDHA now has an operational Library. About 80% of Nancy’s time is devoted to reference duties and are almost evenly split between practicing hygienists, students and the general public.
CDHA is becoming more involved in Evidence and Outcomes Based Research, hence Nancy’s interest in attending the CHLA conference in Edmonton. Staff, researchers and journal writers would like to gain more expertise in doing literature reviews/systematic reviews, as well as in searching for health statistical information and grey literature. Nancy was able to bring them lots of material and ideas from the conference.
Mirielle Ethier-Danis (SCO Health Service)
Nothing new to report.
Janet Joyce (CCOHTA)
At the last OVHLA meeting, it was mentioned that CCOHTA’s mandate had been expanded to include responsibility for the Common Drug Review (CDR). Most staff have been hired for the CDR – Seconded Director, a pharmacologist, a half-time scientific advisor, a senior pharmacist, an Executive-Assistant, and Sarah Vanstone as the librarian/Information Specialist, who reports to Library and Information Services. Sarah has been at CCOHTA for about two months.
In Feb. 2003 Canada’s First Ministers announced the 2003 Health Accord – one of the key elements of the accord was a commitment to develop a comprehensive Canadian strategy for health technology assessment. On Feb.18, 2003 the federal government announced new funding of $45 million over 5 years for CCOHTA. CCOHTA will play a central role in the development and implementation of the national strategy for HTA.
What this initially means for the IS service, is that we’ve been able to hire another librarian/information specialist for the HTA division, Kaitryn Campbell. Kaitryn has been at CCOHTA for about two months.
We’re all very busy with projects, bulletins, and pre-assessments. I was able to attend a very successfully CHLA conference in Edmonton. Shaila and I will be attending ISTAHC in Canmore (June 22-25,2003), and we were invited to speak on introductory Search Skills, and HTA resources to non-information specialists. The librarians figure as authors in a number of posters and presentations. Happily, Kaitryn will also be able to attend that conference. Becky is the incoming Chair-Elect of SPIG-IR, the ISTAHC Special Interest Group on Information Retrieval.
Shaila, Becky and I will be attending the Cochrane Colloquium in Barcelona at the end of October 2003. We’ve submitted an abstract and hope that it will be accepted. Margaret Sampson and Shaila have also submitted a poster.
Dianne Kharouba (University of Ottawa)
Five of the seven senior management positions of the Library Network left vacant via retirement have now been filled as follows; Leslie Weir (Chief Librarian), Grace Welch (Asst Librarian, Systems & E-Resources; Gisele DeVillers (Assistant Librarian, Technical Services, Marketing and Planning); Helene Carrier (Director of the Morisset Library) and Stephen Park (Director of the Law Library). At Health Sciences there are four new staff members including Suzie Leclerc, Circulation Supervisor.
Major initiatives since January at Health Sciences have included staff training, development of new web pages (summer implementation), information literacy tutorial in WebCT, training on the OCUL-ILL software VDX, and strategic planning.
New e-resources include LWWJournals@OVID collection, Brandon Hill Books@OVID collection, AMED databases, and one public workstation to be equipped with UpToDate. Bates online videos are in a trial phase. Access to MD Consult will be continued.
Health Sciences Library and the Library Network have been involved in developing a platform for indexing and retrieving medical images.
Deborah Scott-Douglas (CMA)
Staff at the Information Services Unit of the CMA have been busy with
a number of projects over the winter and spring. The launch of the Intranet
site was a major initiative. Through the new site, staff at CMA House and
at MD Management offices across the country can access a suite of electronic services including electronic tables of contents and routing, e-journals,
online databases, the library catalog and a virtual gallery of the Association's art and artifact collections. The site has been well received and is rapidly becoming a cornerstone of our services to staff. The eT of C and eJournal service were one of 7 finalists in the InMagic Info Hero Award competition.
Work is well underway for the annual CyberDoc Cafe to be held in conjunction
with our General Council Meeting in Winnipeg in August. The cafe provides
attendees with the opportunity to use fully enabled Internet computers, as well as obtain training on various products and services available via our website, cma.ca, as well as general Internet and PDA skills. The Cafe will also feature beaming stations where members can have the programme beamed to their PDAs.
A survey of CMA members who are users of our OSLER Service was undertaken during the spring. The response was exceptional and highlighted the great value members place on the service. The input from members will help guide
decisions with regard to the future of the service as we enter our strategic
planning sessions over the summer.
13. CCOHTA Tour (Janet Joyce)
Meeting adjourned at 3.20pm
Volunteered to help with UNYOC Conference
Bev Brown
Anna Garoufalis
Kaityrn Campbell
Sascha Davis
Shaila Mensinkai (tentative)
Judith van Berkom
Rosemary Spalding
Liz Czanyo
Beth Wood
Mirielle Ethier-Danis
Dianne Kharouba
Deborah Scott-Douglas
Becky Skidmore
Volunteered to host future OVHLA meetings
Deborah Scott-Douglas
Dianne Kharouba
Mirielle Ethier-Danis
Pat Johnston
Bev Brown
